
1788, John Cook, Sr., is assessed on fifty acres, and John 
Cook, Jr., is assessed on personal estate. These two men 
were evidently married and settled. In the list of single 
men that follows is the name of James Cook, who is assessed 
on six hundred and forty-nine acres of land. A part of this 
tract, two hundred and fifteen acres, was a portion of a 
large tract of twenty-five hundred acres of land granted by 
Virginia patent to Robert Rutherford, and sold by him to 
Samuel and Robert Purviance on the 25th of April, 1782, and 
they by their attorney conveyed it to James Cook on the 8th 
of September, 1786. On the 7th of May, 1792, James Cook sold 
a portion to John Cook. James Cook died on the home farm and 
left three sons, David, Samuel, and Perry. David married, 
and his daughter married William K. Lyle. They lived on the 
homestead. Samuel was a bachelor, and died November, 1879, 
aged seventy-seven years, and William K. Lyle purchased his 
farm. Perry also married and lived on part of the farm. 
James Cook had four daughters. Julia married Col. James 
McDonald, of McDonald Station; Jane married Joseph Vance, 
and lived on the Vance farm, now owned by John Hemphill; 
Dorcas married Moses Lyle, of Mount Pleasant township; 
Matilda married David Gualt, of Cross Creek township. 

John Proudfit emigrated to this county from York 
County, near Stewartstown, and settled in Smith township in 
1806; married Elizabeth Lyle in 1809; remained in the 
township till 1815, when he returned to York County. In 1826 
he again returned to the township, and settled adjoining the 
John Dinsmore farm. John L. Proudfit, of Burgettstown, is 
his son. 

William McConnell was of Irish descent, and emigrated 
to this county when Burgettstown contained by the mill and 
the settlers' fort, known for a short time only as Burgett's 
Fort. He bought a farm, on the property of McCalmont. John 
McConnell was his son. William, a son, died at college. 
Three sons died in Ohio and Texas. Mrs. Blair, a daughter of 
William McConnell, is living in Hanover township at the age 
of ninety-two years. Aenath Blair is the only representative 
in South township. 

On the 9th of February, 1787, William Kidd warranted a 
tract which was surveyed to him as "Plenty," and contained 
two hundred acres. He conveyed it by deed to John Elder, 
July 9, 1791, by whom it was patented Aug. 21, 1793. Upon 
the death of John Elder it was left to two daughters (one of 
whom married James Chamberlain) . They sold the south half to 
Joseph Gladden, Jan. 26, 1829, and he to William Gladden in 
March, 1844. That part of the estate is now owned by William 
Campbell. The other portion passed through many hands, and 
is now part of the town of Midway, and part of the lands of 
the Walnut Hill Coal Company. 

Burgettstown.---The land on which Burgettstown is 
situated was located by Sebastian Burgett, a native of 
Germany, who emigrated to this country with his wife and 
three children, and settled in Berks County, Pa. While 
living there his wife died, and left to his care two sons, 
George and Philip, and a daughter Agnes. He removed to near 
Robbstown (West Newton), Westmoreland Co., before 1773, 
where he soon after married Roxanna Markel. He came to this 
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part of the country and located upon a large tract of land, 
which later was secured to his heirs. His name is mentioned 
as early as 1780 in connection with the Virginia certificate 
of George McCormick, Henry Rankin, and others whose lands he 
joined. At this time also his own lands were taken up on a 
Virginia certificate, as mention is made of the warrants 
being based on the certificate, but the copy of the 
certificate is not found. One of the tracts that later was 
surveyed and patented was known as "West Boston," containing 
three hundred and twenty-nine acres, warranted September 20, 
1785, and surveyed Oct. 29, 1785. On this tract Sebastian 
Burgett built a mill on Raccoon Creek, where the present 
mill stands. In repairing or enlarging the mill about the 
year 1789, he became in need of castings with which to 
complete his work, and went to Pittsburgh for them. While 
returning through the woods and over the rough roads, and 
when within about two miles of home, the wagon upset in 
crossing over a log, and he fell beneath the iron castings 
and >vas killed. 

The Burgett house stood near the Robert Scott house, 
and the old fort, as it was called, was near it. This last 
stood many years, and later was partially covered with 
clapboards. Several years ago, when Mr. Boston Burgett built 
a new house, the old log structure was removed across the 
street, and was used as a cow-house. The tomahawk and 
bullet-marks were visible. It was finally struck by 
lightning and destroyed. The widow of Sebastian Burgett 
lived on this place many years with her children after her 
husband's death. 

On the 28th of September, 1789, George Burgett, in 
behalf of himself, Philip, his brother, and Agnes, his 
sister, entered into an article of agreement with Roxanna, 
the second wife of Boston Burgett for herself and her 
children, John, Andrew, Mary, Isaac, Elizabeth, Sarah, and 
Boston Burgett, that four hundred acres of the estate of 
Boston (Sebastian) Burgett be set off to her. The mill 
property in retained by George. The tract on which the widow 
of Mr. Burgett resided was known as "Radius," containing two 
hundred ninety-seven acres, for which warrant was not 
obtained until July 17, 1880, and patent December lOth of 
the same year. It is recorded on a slab in the Burgett 
family burying-ground that Boston Burgett departed this life 
Sept. 4, 1789, in the fiftieth year of his age. His widow 
lived to be eighty-three years of age, and died Feb. 3, 
1839. Mrs. Burgett sold ninety-two acres of the tract 
"Radius" to Benjamin Shipley Nov. 21, 1804. The remainder 
was divided between the children by the second wife, 
---Isaac, Andrew, Elizabeth, Mary, and Boston. Isaac was a 
hatter by trade, and emigrated to Natchez, where he lived 
and died. Andrew kept his share, and purchased the rights of 
other heirs. His son, Boston Burgett, Robert Scott, and Mr. 
Morgan, now own it. Elizabeth (Mrs. Zachariah Linn) sold her 
portion to Freegift Crawford, whose daughter, Mrs. Dr. 
George W. Bell, inherited it. Boston Burgett studied 
medicine with Dr. S. J. Perry, of Burgettstown; removed from 
the township. Elizabeth (Mrs. Lynn), after the sale, removed 
to Millersburg, Holmes Co., Ohio. Mary married John Smith, 
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and settled in Liverpool, Columbiana Co., Ohio. 
The patent for the "West Boston" tract recites the 

fact that letters of administration were granted to George 
Burgett, in trust for the heirs of the deceased Boston 
Burgett, and bear date March 28, 1797. On this tract George 
Burgett laid out a town, with Peter Kidd as the surveyor. 
The following is a copy of the writing that accompanies the 
plan: 

"Raccoon Creek. The above is a draught of a Town laid 
off for Mr. George Burgett, called West Boston, on the west 
fork of Raccoon Creek, in Smith Township, Washington County, 
each lot containing one Rood, being eighty-two and one-half 
feet in front, and one hundred and thirty-two feed back, the 
course of the Main Street North 73 east. 

"Laid off the 27th of January, 1795. 

"PETER KIDD." 
The draught contains fifty-six lots, No. 1 being on 

the north side of Main Street, west of the covered bridge 
(now owned by William Melfin), running west eleven lots, 
commencing opposite on Main Street with No. 12, running east 
to the creek to No. 22, inclusive. The remainder are in 
different parts of the town. At this time the only business 
place on the town plat was the grist-mill. David Bruce was 
the first to purchase a lot in the new town. He had lived 
for some time previous at Bavington, where he had a store. 
The first authentic account of his removal from Bavington to 
the new town is contained in an advertisement which appeared 
in the columns of the Washington Telegraphe, bearing date 
Dec. 22, 1795, and is as follows: "That he has moved his 
store from John Baventon's mill, upon Raccoon, to George 
Burgett's new town upon said creek. He is now opening at the 
above place a large assortment of dry-goods, etc." 

David Bruce was a native of Scotland, and emigrated to 
near Bladensburg, Md., with his father, William Bruce, in 
1784. The latter was associated with Matthew Ritchie as 
assignee of Barton Lucas for the sale of thirteen hundred 
and seven acres of land granted on a military warrant, and 
situated in what is now Mount Pleasant township. This land 
was partly sold by William Bruce and Matthew Ritchie, and 
the remainder by John Ritchie, son of Matthew, and his 
executor, and David Bruce, attorney for his father. 

It is not known at what time he came to Bavington and 
opened a store, but in 1795 he moved to Burgett's Town, 
where he lived till his death. He was a bachelor, short in 
stature and thick set, with but one eye. In his leisure 
hours he was given to rhyming, and wrote many poems, which 
were published in the Western Telegraphe, over the signature 
of "The Scots Irishmen." They were afterwards gathered 
together and published in a volume by John Colerick, of 
Washington. Mr. Bruce was administrator and executor of 
several estates, postmaster of the town. He died in 1830, 
and was buried in the churchyard of the United Presbyterian 
Church. Mr. Bruce had accumulated considerable village 
property, in addition to that hereafter mentioned as 
purchased of Mr. Burgett. One lot No. 49, out-lot No. 1, 
fifty-five acres on the "West Radius" tract, sold by Mr. 
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Burgett to George Maxwell. This property is now mostly owned 
by M. M. Brockman, the Rev. John Hood, and the United 
Presbyterian society. Another tract of eighteen acres he 
purchased May 24, 1806. His books, manuscripts, and papers 
were placed in possession of a Mrs. Smith, who later moved 
into Beaver County. 

On the 17th of May, 1797, George Burgett advertised to 
the purchasers of lots in the town of West Boston to "come 
forward for their deeds," and in the same advertisement he 
advertised the saw- and grist-mill for sale. Three days 
later, May lOth, the deed of Mr. Bruce was executed. The 
following is a list of lots sold by George Burgett, with the 
date of the deeds, to 1802. They were all subject to 
ground-rents: May 19, 1797, David Bruce, lot No. 1, 45 5s; 
Sept. 12, 1797, John Black, lot No. 5 $5; Jan. 27, 1798, 
George Day, Jr., lots Nos. 28, 29, $8; Feb. 21, 1798, James 
McConnell, lot No. 31, $2; May 20, 1799, David Bruce, lots 
Nos. 25, 26, 27, $15; ; lot No. 49, $5. out-lot No. 1, two 
acres, $13.50; Aug. 21, 1801, Thomas Ross, lots Nos. 4, 50, 
$11; lots Nos. 42, 44, 45, $12, each one-quarter of an acre; 
Aug. 19, 1801, James G. Ward, lot No. 20, $50; Jan. 13, 
1802, Robert McClelland, lots Nos. 39, 40, 41, $10. 

In March, 1801, Peter Kidd, surveyor, laid out another 
portion of West Boston into lots, the addition being beyond 
Water Street in lots from fifty-seven to eighty-two, and 
out-lots from the village from No. 1 to 12. Nos. 1, 2, 6, 7, 
8, each contained two acres, Nos. 5, 9, 10, 11, each three 
acres, No. 4 two and a half acres, and No. 12 half an acre. 
The following names are of purchasers of lots of George 
Burgett, and are given in order of purchase: Daniel Gorman, 
Ezekiel Shipley, Richard Donaldson, Jacob Myers, Robert 
Bowland, Benjamin Shipley, Thomas Thompson, James Leech, 
George Maxwell, Andrew Stephenson, John Fulton, Margaret 
McDonald, John Yeamer, Samuel Hines, trustees of 
Burgettstown School, Rowland Rogers, James Wiley, William 
Lindsey, Robert Bowland, Jr., Roxanna Burgett, Allen Huston, 
John Rankin, Joseph Caldwell, Mary Sanderson, James 
Stephenson, James Brooks, George Hamilton, Moses Stephenson, 
Robert Ritchie, John Vance, and Joseph Caldwell. The last 
lots sold by him were on the 4th and 5th of June, 1810, to 
Joseph Caldwell, and consisted of lots 11, 12, 15, 38, and 
No. 12 of out-lots. About this time Mr. Burgett removed to 
Jefferson County, Ohio, and later to Richland County of the 
same State. George Day, who received his deed for a lot in 
1798, was a tanner, and on his lot he had erected a tannery, 
before 1793, as it was assessed to him that year, which was 
kept in operation many years, and in 1796 he kept a tavern. 
Robert McClelland, who bought a lot in 1802, was also a 
tanner. On the 21st of January, 1808, Rowland Rogers bought 
lots 2, 3, and eleven acres of land, including the mill 
property and privileges; this he ran till the sale to 
Freegift Crawford. He was licensed to keep a tavern in 1803, 
and continued till 1815. On the 21st of January 1808, he 
purchased of George Burgett lots Nos. 2, 3, and eleven acres 
of land, including the mill property and privileges, and 
becamd the miller for the town from that time till the sale 
of the mill property to Freegift Crawford. Caleb Russell, 
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who owned land adjoining the town, bought lots in the town, 
and in 1804 opened a tavern, which he kept till his death in 
1809. Margaret McDonald, on the 16th of August, 1806, 
purchased lots 34 and 35, built thereon a house, took out a 
tavern license, and opened a public-house in September of 
that year, which she kept till 1809. The next year she 
bought lots 36, 7 and 17. Joseph Caldwell also opened a 
tavern in 1806, which continued till 1815. George McKeag was 
a schoolteacher, and lived here before 1799 and bought lot 
No. 19 of some of the citizens, and on the 15th of October 
of that year sold it to Peter Kidd. Thomas Thompson, also a 
lot-owner from Mr. Burgett, was following the occupation of 
tailor in 1800. In 1807, Robert Rowland, David Bruce, Robert 
Ritchie, St. Clair Sutherland, and James Briceland were 
merchants. James Alexander, David Wigley, and Allen Huston 
were saddlers. Thomas Huston, Charles Henry, and Thomas 
Thompson were tailors. ?bout 1808, Jesse Spencer and John 
Maxwell came to the town; they were hatters. Spencer lived 
where his daughter Cornelia now resides; Maxwell in a house 
by the coal bank. The tannery of George Day was carried on 
by Elijah Ramsey, Standish, and last by Milo Laflin, 
under whom it was discontinued. He also carried on a 
shoe-shop. Alexander McCready was a shoemaker, and traveled 
around the country with his stock and tools and worked among 
the farmers. He also had a shop in town, where the 
wagon-shop now stands, south of John Nichol's house. 
Ebenezer boyce before 1828 kept a cabinet-shop. 

Thomas Miller, son of Samuel Miller, of Hickory, was 
in the town before 1810, where he kept a tavern, and on the 
lst of January, 1811, became the first postmaster of 
Burgettstown. He was a drover, and later bought a farm out 
of town. In the year 1819, when returning home from 
Philadelhia, where he had been with a drove of cattle, he 
was taken sick and died. He had resided for at time in 
Hickory, and kept a tavern in that place, and was captain of 
a company organized there for the war of 1812. They, 
however, saw no service. Mrs. John P. Woods, of 
Burgettstown, is the daughter of Thomas Miller. 

About 1820 a pottery was owned by John Franks, later 
by Hunter, who sold to Robert Brown, who in 1838 sold to 
John P. Woods, by whom it was operated till 1859, when it 
was discontinued and dismantled. About 1828 a woolen-mill 
was erected opposite Dr. Connan's present residence. It was 
owned by George Graham, and was burned a short time after 
its erection. In 1833 a second one was built near where 
David Pry's store now stands. It is owned and was operated 
by the Parkers for many years, but is now idle. 

In April, 1810, David Jones was a blacksmith, and 
advertised "to give six cents and one box of cinders for the 
apprehension of his apprentice, Samuel Fisher. He has blue 
eyes, gallows' look, and evil disposed." It is now shown 
that the reward was ever claimed. 

A public well from an early time had been in used in 
the town in the centre of the street at the four corners. 
For some reason complaint was made concerning it to such an 
extent that the matter was made a subject of legislation, 
and on the 26th of April, 1826, an act passed the General 
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Assembly of Pennsylvania "that the public well at 
Burgettstown, in Washington County, in the public square, 
shall not be held a nuisance, but to remain the property of 
the inhabitants. On a petition of a majority of the taxable 
inhabitants to the Quarter Sessions for Washington County, 
setting forth that the same has become a nuisance, the 
judges may direct the supervisors of the town or of the 
township to remove the same." This well was filled up about 
1830. 

Alexander Kidd, a son of William Kidd, of Robinson 
township, lived in Burgettstown, on Lot No. 19, opposite of 
the "Cross Keys" tavern. He learned the trade of carpenter, 
married Mary, daughter of James Pyle, and settled in 
Burgettstown. In 1823 he was captain of the Burgettstown 
Volunteer Rifle Company. In 1835 he was elected justice of 
the peace and served several terms. He was active in the 
interests of the town and all public movements. He died Nov. 
19, 1853. Mrs. A. J. Link and Miss Margaret Kidd, residents 
of Burgettstown, are his daughters. 

The brick home now owned and occupied by Joseph 
Robinson was erected by the townspeople about 1834 for 
church and school purposes. The school directors of Smith 
township were under obligation to keep it in repairs. It was 
on ground donated for that purpose by Dr. Stephen Smith. 
Services were held therein by the different denominations 
until their respective churches were built, since which time 
and the building of the public schools it had been disused 
and was sold. 

Dr. Donnan, one of the oldest residents of 
Burgettstown, gives the following description of the place 
as it appeared in 1837: A hotel was kept by Robert Bowlan 
where the building now stands on the corner of Main and 
Washington Streets, south of D. M. Pry's store. A store kept 
by Thomas Gormley was in the old Bowlan House. George and 
Thomas Shipley also had a store in the Brydges House. John 
and Andrew Provines kept a blacksmith-shop where James 
Carnahan now keeps. The post-office was at Jesse Spencer's 
hat-store, where his daughter, Miss Cornelia Spencer, now 
lives. Mails were received twice a week by the mail carrier 
from Washington to Georgetown. 

The house of Andrew Burgett, where Robert K. Scott now 
lives, was a noted resort for travelers through that 
section. School was taught in the brick house now owned by 
Joseph Robinson. The woolen-factory (the second one) was 
then operated by Isaac Parker, and later by his son 
Benjamin. The pottery located above the present residence of 
Dr. Donnan was then run by Robert Brown. He sold it the next 
year, and opened a hotel at the Brydges House. Ebenezer 
Boyce was a justice of the peace (first elected in 1828); 
had his office in his house above Carnahan's 
blacksmith-shop. Denny Irons kept a hotel where Russell's 
store now stands. Lewis Leopold was a stone-mason, and is 
yet living. The grist-mill was then run by Thomas Crawford. 
Irwin Ackleson kept a tailor-shop in the Parker house, and 
John Stephenson in a house opposite Harper's dentist office. 
John Daughtery made and repaired wagons in the house now 
occupied by Mr. Morgan. Isaac Parker lived in the hewed log 
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house south of Mr. Hood's hotel, and which was torn down in 
November, 1831. 

The Burgettstown post-office was established April 25, 
1810, to take effect Jan. 1, 1811. Thomas Miller was the 
first postmaster appointed. His successors were and have 
been M. S. Stephenson, 1820; S. J. Perry, 1821; David Bruce, 
July 1, 1822, to July 1, 1830; Dr. Stephen Smith, July 1, 
1830, to 1834; Jesse Spencer, 1834 to 1864; Leander Robb; 
Samuel Wilson, 1866 to 1874; David M. Pry; John W. Pry, the 
present incumbent. 

Old Burgettstown contains at the present time three 
stores, one hotel, three churches, town hall, public school, 
post-office, printing-office, steam grist-mill, steam saw
and planing-mill, photograph gallery, two blacksmiths, 
livery-stable, wagon-maker, shoe-maker, two market-houses, 
three dress-makers and milliners, one dentist, and three 
physicians. 

The new town which has sprung up (chiefly within the 
past fifteen years) on the line of the Pittsburgh, 
Cincinnati and St. Louis Railroad, about one mile north of 
Old Burgettstown, and which, together with the old town, has 
recently been formed and incorporated into the borough of 
Burgettstown, was started in 1854, as a result of the then 
recently projected construction of the Pittsburgh and 
Steubenville Railroad, the route of which was here identical 
with that of the present Pittsburgh, Cincinnati and St. 
Louis line, above mentioned. The project for building the 
road began to be strongly agitated and urged in 1852-53, and 
in 1854 the new town north of Old Burgettstown was laid out 
and called "Jl.beline." It was located on land owned by Deacon 
Whittaker. Except the survey of the town, nothing was done 
until near the completion of the Pittsburgh, Cincinnati and 
St. Louis Railway in 1865. In the latter part of 1864, A. S. 
Berryhill started a store, and in the following spring a 
station and depot was opened. J. L. Patterson was appointed 
station and express agent. A post-office was established in 
this year, 1865, designated as Cardville. The first 
postmaster appointed was John D. McCabe, who was succeeded 
by John C. Ralston and George M. Miller, the present 
postmaster. Business increased rapidly, and at present three 
large warehouses are carried on, and the place is rapidly 
increasing as a stock, wool, and grain market, and is now 
equal to any shipping point between Pittsburgh and Columbus. 
The new town contains at present four general-stores, a 
drug-store, two hardware-stores, a jewelry-store, two 
merchant tailors, boot- and shoe-store, variety store, 
furniture establishment, two blacksmith-shops, tin-shop, 
market, three wool- and grain-warehouses, a 
carriage-factory, harness-shop, livery-stable, lumber-yard, 
two hotels, a bank, railroad depot, express- and 
telegraph-office, post-office, printing-office, 
insurance-office, three millinery-stores, two sewing-machine 
agencies, two music dealers, two physicians, and one 
dentist. 

The Burgettstown National Bank was organized on the 2d 
of March, 1872, under the name of the Burgettstown 
Savings-Bank, with the following-named directors: J. L. 
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Proudfit, J. L. Patterson, A. S. Berryhill, T. W. Bradley, 
and Robert Scott. J. L. Proudfit was elected president, and 
J. L. Patterson, secretary and treasurer. The bank had a 
capital stock of $10,000, which was increased from time to 
time until it reached $50,000, its deposits having reached 
$100,000. The banking-office was in the grocery-store of A. 
S. Berryhill until the completion of the present 
banking-office in the summer of 1874. In the winter of 
1878-79 the bank closed business for the purpose of 
reorganizing under the National Banking Law. This was 
accomplished Jan. 23, 1879. The property of the savings-bank 
was purchased, and the national bank was organized by the 
election of Directors J. L. Proudfit, W. L. Archer, C. 
Campbell, Samuel Scott, A. H. Kerr, J. C. Ralston, and J. P. 
Leech. The directors elected J. L. Proudfit president; W. L. 
Archer, vice-president; J. L. Patterson, cashier; and J. P. 
Kelso, clerk. The capital stock was $50,000, which was 
increased in 1880 to $80,000. The first discount day of the 
national bank was Feb. 20, 1879. The present amount of 
deposits is $160,000. The present officers are J. L. 
Proudfit, president; W. L. Archer, vice-president; J. L. 
Patterson, cashier; J. P. Kelso, clerk; directors J. L. 
Proudfit, A. H. Kerr, c. Campbell, J. D. Leech, J. J. 
Carruthers, Samuel Scott, W. L. Archer. 

Brough of Burgettstown.---At a meeting of the citizens 
of Burgettstown, held pursuant to notice a the town hall in 
March, 1877, for the purpose of taking measures for the 
erection of the borough of Burgettstown, to be composed of 
Old Burgettstown and Cardville, D. S. Walker was chosen 
chairman and F. McFarland secretary. After discussion, 
Findley Patterson, J. L. Patterson, and M. W. Murray were 
appointed a committee to take the initiatory steps to 
procure the incorporation of the proposed borough. This 
co~mittee never reported, no meeting was called, and the 
subject was held in abeyance till July, 1880, when another 
meeting was called, and J. L. Patterson, J. L. Proudfit, S. 
J. Ghrist, William Melvin, J.P. Donnan, H. B. McMurray, and 
M. R. Allen were appointed to secure a survey and present 
the proper petition to the court. This committee performed 
their duties, and on the 8th December, 1880, gave notice 
that application would be made to the Court of Quarter 
Sessions of Washington County at the January term, 1881, "to 
incorporate the village of Burgettstown, including that 
portion thereof which lies at and around Burgettstown 
Station." The grand jury passed favorably upon the petition 
on the 12th January, 1881, and the court confirmed the 
action on the 23d of March, following, and further provided 
that a special election be held at the town hall, April 5, 
1881, for the election of borough officers, at which time 
the following were elected: Burgess, C. M. Elder; 
Councilmen, Dr., W. W. Riddle, B. F. McClure, S. J. Ghrist, 
W. H. Witherspoon, J. P. Donnan, and W. S. Fulton; School 
Directors, R. T. C. Stephenson, W. P. Vance, William Melvin, 
James Carnahan, and William Blair; Auditor, T. L. 
McClelland; Assessor and Constable, M. W. McMurry. Upon the 
organization of the Council, J. P. Donnan was chosen 
president, and the following appointments were made: M. R. 
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